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A Letter to the Friends

Dear Friends of Fondren Libraiy:

It has been an exciting year for the Friends and for

Fondren Library! In this issue, you will have the opportunity to

read all about the tremendous plans for the new library at Rice

University. You will also have the chance to read about Mary
Bixby, Director of Development for the Library, who has the

challenging job of raising funds to support this very important

project.

As you know, oin- annual Homecoming Brunch was held

this past November. We honored Dr. David L. Minter for his

commitment to the Friends and to Fondren Library. You can

read all about this wonderful morning in this issue of The

Flyleaf. Many thanks to John Brice who chaired this special

event.

Our February event was the Rice Authors Reception, which

honored over fifty authors this year. Fom- fantastic panelists

were led by moderator Bob Patten in an interesting discussion

of what influenced each to write. Special thanks to Alan Bath

for his hard work chairing this wonderful event.

It was good to see you at the Friends of Fondren Library

Gala. We were so pleased to honor the Fondren family and the

Fondren Foundation who have contributed significantly to Rice

University's Fondren Library. You will have the chance to read

all about this spectacular evening in the upcoming issue of The

Flyleaf.

The Friends of Fondren Library Annual Meeting and Din-

ner is right around the corner. Chuck Henry will be our key-

note speaker and will discuss " Transforming Space: The New
Library at Rice University. " I look forward to seeing you there

!

Sincerely,

\
Lucas T. Elliot

President

^feUi^

Fondren Library

Founded under the charter of

the university dated May 18, 1891,

the library was established in 1913.

Its present building was dedicated

November 4, 1949, and rededi-

cated in 1969 after a substantial ad-

dition, both made possible by gifts

of Ella F. Fondren, her children,

and the Fondren Foundation and
Trust as a tribute to Walter William

Fondren. The library celebrated its

half-millionth volume in 1965 and
its one-millionth volume on April

22, 1979.

The Friends

The Friends of Fondren Li-

brary was founded in 1950 as an as-

sociation of library supporters in-

terested in increasing and making
better known the resources of Fon-

dren Library at Rice University.

The Friends, through members'
contributions and sponsorship of

a prograin ofinemorials and honor
gifts, secure gifts and bequests, and
provide funds for the purchase of

rare books, manuscripts, and other

materials that are needed to sup-

port teaching and research at the

university.

The Flyleaf

Founded October, 1950, The

Flyleaf is published by the Friends

of Fondren Library, MS - 245, Rice

University, P.O. Box 1892, Hous-
ton, Texas 77251-1892. TheFlylmf

is a record of the acti\ddes of the

Friends, the Fondren Library, and
the generosity of the library's sup-

porters. The Flyleaf \s publislied

three times in each academic cal-

endar year and is also available

online at the Friends of Fondren
web site at http://nif.rice.edu/~fofl/.
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NotJust Any Building

byD. Kent Anderson, Chairman
Buildings and Grounds Committee

Rice University Board of Trustees

Architect's ynodel of the new libmiy in its setting 07i the Rice Campus

In
1998 the Board of Trust-

ees of Rice University and

President Malcolm Gillis set

their sights on the goal of re-

solving the severe shortage of

space for the collection in the

existing Fondren Library and

the need to use innovations in

information technology to stra-

tegically place Rice in the lead-

ership role expected of a world-

class research institution.

The elevation of this goal as

a priority for Rice University set

the university on ajourney of

assessment, introspection, and

discovery that we had not fully

anticipated. This joiuney has

carried us through the last two

years and has included an ex-

tensive programming process,

several campus-planning initia-

tives and a variety of design op-

tions by two different design ar-

chitects. Each step has informed

and educated the project team

and the university communit)'

about our aspirations, our envi-

ronment and our values. Each

step has "raised the bar" of ex-

cellence for this facilit)' and

clearly informed us all that for

this new iteration of the library,

"good" would not be good

enough for Rice. So it has be-

come clear that the new libraiy

would not be just any building.

The \'ision of the new library

was clearly defined in the earli-
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est stages of the programming

process. Programming is some-

times referred to as tiie pliase of

design when each space is iden-

tified and sized. In many cases,

as in the Ubrary project, pro-

gramming is a time to develop a

vision for the btiilding includ-

ing imderstanding how the

building is to be used, what

functions it will serve and how it

might grow and change. The
most important aspect of the

vision, as defined by Di. Charles

Henry, is how the Fondren Li-

brary will fit into and support

the mission of the university. Dr.

Henry's vision is one that re-

flects on the traditional role of

the library while addressing the

possibilities and needs of the

futiue. Intrinsic to that vision is

to make the library the first

great research library of the

new centmy. A team led by

Geoffrey Freeman of Shepley

Bulfinch Richardson and Ab-

bott (SBRA), the foremost aca-

demic librai"y designers in the

world, listened well and, in May
1999, published a program and

master planning study that de-

fined this vision. Central to this

definition is the capacity to ex-

pand the current collection on

campus while creating a world-

class sei"vice-oriented electronic

resource center and creating a

space that supports the interdis-

ciplinary exchange so impor-

tant to Rice.

The first attempt to define

how the building would take

shape was the job of Robert

Ventiui, one of the finest archi-

tects of the 20"' Century. Mn
Venturi fully respected the aca-

demic mission of Rice. He also

accepted the constraints of the

project. These constraints in-

cluded btidget, location, and

the preservation and renova-

tion of the original Fondren Li-

brary building. Mr. Ventiui en-

thusiastically took on this

challenge developing an archi-

tectiual argument and interpre-

tation that proposed a transi-

tional and flexible "loft"

structure attached to the origi-

nal Fondren building. In the

Venturi design, the appearance

of the original strtictme was to

have been modified, not

through changes to the exterior

biU by a change in the

building's context by adding a

freestanding wall in front of the

existing library addressing the

academic quadrangle. This wall

would create a context that

would make the existing build-

ing visually less important. A
glass wall faced the more infor-

mal quadrangle to the west be-

hind which flexible space would

continuously accommodate the

changing needs of the library.

The Board of Trustees did

not approve the Venturi design.

Finalized in the summer of

2000, the design effectively

challenged the board's under-

standing of the Rice campus en-

vironment and raised many
more questions than cotild be

answered within the Venturi ap-

proach. The board also came to

understand, through this pro-

cess with Robert Venttiri, that

the quality of design of the li-

brary was extraordinarily impor-

tant, not only because of its

prominent location on the aca-

demic quadrangle but also be-

catise of what the building was

to accomplish. If this library

were truly to carry Rice into the

next centmy as a resource, the

building must also carry the uni-

versit}' architectinally into the

next century; no small chal-

lenge.

Recognition of the large

scale of the Venturi design, the

incredible diffictdty of dealing

with the existing building and

the need to look again at the

original Cram master plan for

gtiidance, led the board to ini-

tiate a Pre-Design study by

Michael 'WWord. Michael

Wilford, an architect of interna-

tional regard from the LInited

Kingdom, has an intimate tm-

derstanding of the Rice Camptis

and the academic quadrangle in

particidar. Mr. Wilford taught at

Rice in the School of Aixhitec-

tiue in the eighties and de-

signed Anderson Hall with his

partner. SirJames Stirling. Mr.

Wilford has continued to prac-
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tice architecture at an interna-

tionally recognized level since

SirJames Stirling's death in

1992.

The Pre-Design study began

in October of 2000 and re-

quired approximately three

months to complete. The pro-

cess developed by Michael

Wilford has been an inclusive

one that has required discus-

sion and review with the Build-

ings and Grounds Design Sub-

committee every few weeks. The
study revisited the Cram Master

Plan first in an attempt to un-

derstand how a facility placed in

this location might address the

intentions of the master plan.

From that analysis, Mr. Wilford

developed five options for the

diagrammatic development of

the project, always keeping the

programmatic vision a priority.

Through extensive work with

the board, the library represen-

tatives and the project team, the

options were narrowed and a

new budget defined. Principles

for the development of the final

scheme included respecting the

existing scale of the campus us-

ing the "slip bar" design em-

braced by the earliest Cram
buildings; respecting the archi-

tectural style of the academic

quadrangle through contextu-

ally sensitive design; allowing

the architecture at the western

quadrangle to address the need

for transition; and, finally, to

maintaining the programmatic

goals by creating a multilevel

"immersion concourse".

The massing "diagram" de-

veloped through this Pre-Design

effort calls for the replacement

of the existing Fondren Library

with a new facility of nearly

300,000 SF that will have two

stories of construction under-

grotxnd. Two "slip bars", ap-

proximately the same scale as

If this library were

truly to carry Rice

into the next

century as a

resource, the build-

ing must also carry

the university

architecturally into

the next century; no

small challenge.

those forming Sewall Hall and

the Physics Building, will be set

at the end academic quad-

rangle. The cloister at that end

will be newly aligned, eliminat-

ing the existing bend. The over-

all building will be narrower al-

lowing the original cloisters of

oak trees along the western

quad to be replanted and rein-

forced. This will also allow pe-

destrians to "slip" past the

building on either side without

being pushed outside the quad

area. The western portion of the

building will include an ellipsp-^-

of flexible space open to two

floors below grade and four

floors above. This ellipse, placed

directly on the intersection of

two major axes will be the

source of the functional transi-

tion of the program, the spatial

transition of the architecture

and the plan transition antici-

pated by Cram. A reading room
floating above the oaks, the

highest point on campus punc-

tuates this intersection. The fa-

cility will incorporate ten years

of growth of the collection as

well as expanded seating and

study areas.

Most importantly, the pro-

posed diagrammatic concept is

a physical manifestation of the

library program. The Pre-Design

incorporates the vision of the

"new" library of the 21" century,

adopts the "idea" for a flexible

research and learning labora-

tory and embraces the "multi-

disciplined and collaborative

educational approach" of Rice

University.

It was determined by the

Board of Trustees in March

2001, that development of this

Pre-Design concept will address

the goals of the board, the presi-

dent and the universit}' commu-
nity, and so Michael Wilford,

Geoffrey Freeman, Dr. Charles

Henry and the project team will

continue this amazingjourney

to develop a design for the new
library; a project that will be

more than just any building.

The Flyleaf 6



Friends of Fondren Honor David Minter at Annual

FOFL/REA Homecoming Brunch
BY Elizabeth W. Kidd

David Minter, Norma Lee Minter, and Ken Minter

The Friends of Fondren Library and The
Rice Engineering Ahimni Homecoming

Brunch on November 4, 2000, was, as these

brunches tend to be, a very popular and conviv-

ial event. This year the brunch was

ably chaired byJohn Brice. The
Friends of Fondren Library hon-

ored David L. Minter, Ph.D., as the

2000 Recipient of the Friends of

Fondren Library Award. The
award is presented each year to

one of those among us who has

made a special contribution to the

library, and David Minter, the

Bruce and Elizabeth Dunlevie Pro-

fessor of English, was indeed a de-

serving honoree.

Albert Kidd, a Rice trustee

emeritus, gave the presentation of

the award. He detailed some of

Minter's accomplishments, includ-

ing his internationally recognized Lucas Elliot,

scholarship in American Litera-

ture, his writings on William

Faulkner, his often awarded

teaching, and his work in uni-

versit)' administration as Dean
of Emory College and Vice

President for Arts and Sciences

at Emory Universit}' and as In-

terim Provost at Rice.

More relevant to the

Friends' Award, Kidd contin-

ued, was Minter's service in 1995

and 1996 as Interim Provost and

Universit)' Librarian. He has

also served on the Library Plan-

ning Committee, as a board

member of the Friends of

Fondren since 1997, and has

generally played an important role in develop-

ing the vision for Fondren Library in the twenty-

first century. As Kidd illustrated in an anecdote

of a conversation with him, it is a role about

David Minter, and Albeit Kidd
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which Minter has fek pas-

sionately.

Dr. Minter's response

was brief but eloquent as

he spoke of the essential

quality of the library in

the life of the university.

He also spoke with

warmth of his year as In-

terim Librarian and the

great respect he devel-

oped in that time for

those on the staff of

Fondren Library. Finally,

he expressed his enthusi-

asm over the new plans

Chnrh's MayiiarrI, Charlie and Melissa Maynard

for the library and his

confidence in the fu-

ture of the library un-

der the leadership of

Chuck Henry.

As the many at-

tending exited the

Kyle Morrow Room,
where the awards are

always presented,

much of the conversa-

tion was about the

new library at Rice.

That excitement and
enthusiasm was per-

haps the greatest trib-

ute to David Minter.

REA PresidentJan Stavinoha with 2000 award
recipients Fred G. Russell, who received the

Outstanding Engineering Alumnus Award, and
Lawrence A. Ciscon, Ph.D., who received the

Outstanding Young Engineering Alumnus Award

The Flvleaf 8



PROFILE SERIES

There's Something About Mary
BY Elizabeth W. Kidd

[Mary Bixby, the Director

ofDevelopment - Library,

now in part responsiblefor

raising thefunds to build

the new, extraordinary li-

brary building, came to

Rice in 1 996 as executive

director of the Friends of

Fondren Library, after the

retirement of the able and

dedicated Betty Charles.

Noiu the work of the

Friends is prirnarily

shepherded (and efficiently

and energetically so) by

Mary PatJulian, as Asso-

ciate Director. Thefollow-

ing is a briefprofile of

Mary B.]

Mary Bixby

During Mary Bixby's first

interview as a candidate

for the position of executive

director of Friends of

Fondren Library, I was cer-

tain many of us on the search

committee were congratulat-

ing ourselves on our good
fortune in finding someone
so well qualified to fill the po-

sition. After the second inter-

view the congratulations were

shared all around. Mary was,

in fact, uniquely qualified for

the position. She had earned

a master's degree in library

science, as had other candi-

dates; she had worked in

development, as had other

candidates; but only Mary

was reared in a librai"y by a

librarian.

Mary grew up in the small

town of McMinnville, Tennessee.

The gendeman who donated the

fvmds to build the librai-y build-

ing in McMinmdlle had specified

that the librarian must live in the

apartment that was in the same

building as the library. Thus,

when Mary's mother accepted

the job, her family moved into

the library, and Mary and her

brother spent many of their

most formative years—age seven

to fourteen for Maiy—living

there. Though they enjoyed full

access to the library at all hours,

Mary tells that her mother made
them use flashlights at night to

avoid the resentment of other

avid readers in the community.

While others might

have had their fill of

libraries after living in

one, the experience

only kindled in Mary a

love of libraries, and

the books that fill

them. It is hard to find

a book or author Maiy
has not read, or at

least read about. It was

that great respect for

libraries that so com-

municated to the

' search committee, but

other expertise was

clear from the recom-

mendations that came
from Pennzoil, where Mary

was at that time working as

librarian. In fact, she had re-

ceived the President's Award
at Pennzoil only the year be-

fore—an accolade that we
learned of only after calling

her references, not from

Mary herself.

There are, of course,

many other stories in Mary's

life. An episode of one of

those stories occurred only

weeks ago when Mary and her

son David traveled for three

days from San Francisco to

Seatde on the USS Da\dd R.

Ray, a Nav)' destroyer. The
USS Ray is named in honor of

Mary's brother, known as

Bobby, who received posthu-

conlinued on page 15
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2000 Rice Authors Reception
BY Alan Harris Bath

On February 11,2001,

the Friends of Fondren

ushered in the Millennium

by honoring a bumper
crop of over 50 Rice au-

thors. Dean James, Linda

McNeil, Virginia Moyer,

and Stephen Zeff—the

four panelists representing

this year's authors—re-

flected the wide diversity of

the Rice community. Their

works covered a range of

interests from murder mys-

teries, through ciuTent

problems in education and

medicine, to biography. Friends of Fondren

President, Lucas Elliot, welcomed the attend-

ees and introduced Professor Robert L.

Patten, who served as moderator for the pro-

gram.

First speaker. Dean James, received his

Ph.D. in Medieval History from Rice in 1986

then turned his talents to the world of mys-

tery, becoming manager of Houston's nation

ally recognized bookstore, Miuder by the

Betty Wood and BridgetJensen

DeanJames, Ginny Moyer, Boh Patten, Linda McNeil, and Stephen Zejf

Book, as well as a mystery novelist in his own
right. His first book. Cruel as the Grave is soon

to be followed by another. Closer to the Bones,

due out in early summer. James recounted

that his childhood interest in mysteries, such

as the Hardy Boys series, coupled with his

studies of the puzzles of history, led him into

the mystei'y writing field. He characterized

his style as the old-fashioned Agatha Christie

school and commented that he enjoyed this

type of writing because "yotu

imagination can take you where

your feet can not."

Rice Education Professor and

Co-Director of the Center for

Education Linda McNeil, spoke

of her work as a school curricu-

lum theorist and analyst of school

structiue and reform. Her discus-

sion of her most recent book.

Contradictions of School Reform:

Educational Costs ofStandardized

Testing, which attracted national

attention both in the media and

among politicians, led to a spir-

ited qtiestion and answer session

M The Flyleaf 10



Alan Bath and Lucas Elliot

on how her studies related to local schools.

Her concerns center around evidence from

her research that indicates that standardized

teaching, testing, and holding educators ac-

countable for results, causes a "watering

down" of the curriculum and a "de-skilling"

of teachers.

Virginia Moyer, M.D., received her B.A.

from Rice in 1974 and is Associate Professor

of Pediatrics in the University of Texas Medi-

cal School at Houston. She is recognized for

her work as Editor-in-Chief and contributor

to Evidence-Based Pediatrics and Child Health. In

her discussion of the book, Dr. Moyer
pointed out that it is impossible to remain

current with the explosion of information

becoming available to doctors on a daily

basis. Material taught in medical school is

almost immediately obsolete. Electronic

databases have helped, but assistance is

still required in locating the specific infor-

mation needed and, once found, in its

evaluation. Evidence-Based Pediatrics is in an

attempt by recognized experts in their

fields to help other physicians find and
use the latest information and to apply it

in the care of their patients.

Although people seldom associate ac-

counting and biography, Stephen A. Zeff,

Herbert S. Autrey Professor of Accounting

at Rice, has written a biographical study,

Henry Rand Hatfield: Humanist, Scholar,

and Accounting Educator. Dr. Zeffwas

given access to Professor Hatfield's files

and papers at the University of Califor-

nia, Berkeley, in 1963 and found that,

in addition to his accounting skills, he

was a trained classical scholar and a

witty and polished writer Dr. Zeff pur-

sued his inquiries in 1964-65, but other

projects intervened and he did not be-

gin to draft the book until 1987. Thus
the project begun in 1963 was finally

completed thirty-seven years later.

Following the individual presenta-

tions Professor Patten masterfully led a

question and answer period, followed by ad-

journment to the Lovett Lounge for refresh-

ments and more interesting conversation

among panelists and audience.

The Friends of Fondren Library is plan-

ning to hold its next annual Author's Recep-

tion in February, 2002. If you are aware of a

member of the Friends, a Rice alumni, or

Rice faculty member who has authored a

book in 2001 and should be honored, please

contact Mary PatJulian at the Friends of

Fondren office (713-348-5157 or

mjulian@rice.edu)

.

Ginny Moyer- and Karen Rogers
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Madeleine Alcover OveuresCompletes/ Cyrano de Bergerac

Michael Barlow Ed., Usage-Based Models ofLanguage

Katherine Balshaw-BidcQe Ed., Steam and Electro-Heating Remediation of Tight Soils

Ed., Subsurface Contamination Monitoring Using Laser Fluorescence

Glenn Blake Drowned Moon

John Boles Ed., TheJournal ofSouthern History

Logan Browning Ed., Studies in English Literature

Marcia Citron Opera on Screen

Gender and the Musical Canon

Jane Chance Medieval Mythography: From the School of Chartres to the Court at

Avignon, A.D. 1177 to 1350

Ed., St. Bride and her Book: Birgitta ofSweden's Revelations

Sarah Cortez How to Undress a Cop: Poems

Ian Duck 100 Years ofPlanck's Quantum
God Help All Little Children Read, Write and Spell

Michael O. Emerson Divided by Faith: Evangelical Religion and the Problem ofRace in America

Kristin A. Farry Customer-Centered Products: Creating Successful Products through

Smart Requirements Management

David Ferris Schumann's EichendorffLiederkreis and the Genre of the Romantic Cycle

Richard G. Gordon Ed. , History and Dynamics of Global Plate Motions

Lavira F. Hodges Chaucer and Costume: The Secular Pilgrims in the General Prologue

Brian Huberman Filmmaker, "The De La Pena Diary"

Dean James Cruel as the Grave

Carlos Jimenez 2G: CarlosJimenez

Blair Justice WJio Gets Sick: How Beliefs, Moods and Thoughts Affect Health

Maria-Regina Kecht Ed., Languages Across the Curriculum: Interdisciplinary Structures and

Internationalized Education

Darra Keeton Artist, Exhibition titled 'Jocko"

Suzanne Kemmer Ed., Usage-Based Models ofLanguage

Lars Lerup After the City

John L. Margrave Ed., High Temperature and Materials Science

Justin Martin Greenspan: The Man Behind Money

K Krueger McDonald Ed., Studies in English Literature

Linda M. McNeil Contradictions of School Refojyn: The Educational Costs ofStandardized

Testing (Critical Social Thought)

Ed., American Educational ResearchJournal

Rafael M. Merida-Jimenez Edition oi El Conde Lucandor, written by Don Juan Manuel in the

14"" century
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E. Douglas Mitchell Playwright, Various plays

Elizabeth Moon Against the Odds

Virginia A. Moyer Ed., Evidence-Based Pediatrics and Child Health

Robert Patten Ed., Studies in English Literature

Maria Rubins Crossroads ofArt, Crossroads of Cultures: Ecphrasis in Russian and

French Poetry

Freeman Self Refining Overvieiv: Petroleum, Processes, and Products

Daniel J. Sherman The Construction ofMemory in InterwarFrance

Edward Snow Translator, Rainer Maria Rilke, "Dui.no Elegies
"

Paul D. Spanos Ed., InternationalJournal ofNon-Linear Mechanics

Ed., Journal ofProbablistic Engineering Mechanics

Gale Stokes The West Transformed: A History of Western Civilization

Neal TannahUl Texas Government: Policy and Politics (6* edition)

Alvin R. Tarlov Ed., The Society and Population Health Reader: A State and

Community Perspective

Ewa M. Thompson Imperial Knowledge: Russian Literature and Colonialism.

Trubadurzy Imperium: Literatura Rosyjska I Kolonialism.

Ed., The Sarmatian Review

Drexel Turner Clayton 's Galveston

Mary D. Wade T is for Texas

Texas: Fun Facts and Games

C.H. Ward Ed., Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry

Ed., Modular Remediation Testing System

Ed., NAPL Removal (Surfactants, Foams, and Microem.ulsions)

Ed., Phytoremediation ofHydrocarbon-Contaminated Soil

Ed., Remediation ofFiring-Range Impact Berms

Ed., Reuse of Surfactants and Co solvents for NAPL Remediation

Ed., Sequenced Reactive Barriers for Groundwater Remediation

Ed., Soil Vapor Extraction Using Radio Frequency Heating (Resource

Manual and Technology Demonstration)

Ed., Steam and Electro-Heatiiig Remediation of Tight Soils

Ed., Subsurface Contamination Monitoring Using Laser Fluorescence

Ed., Sustainable Development: The Challenge of Transition

Michael Webster Transcriber, "Jeux d'enfants" by Georges Bizet for flute, clarinet,

and piano

David Westheimer The Great Wounded Bird and Other Poems

Kate Wheeler When Mountains Walked

Michael Winkelman Shamanism: The Neural Ecology of Consciousness and Healing

Edith Wyschogrod Emmanuel Levinas: The Problem ofEthical Metaphysics

Stephen A. Zeff Henry Rand Hatfield: Humanist, Scholar, and Accounting Educator
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Bookmark

Bookmark is the book club of the

Friends ofFondren Library, featuring

book reviews both in print and online

at our web site. You can participate

by sendingyour own reviews and com-

ments tofofl@rice.edu.

Parting the Waters:

America in the King

Years 1954-1963

by Taylor Branch
(New York: Simon and Schuster, 1988)

Review by Alan Grob

Professor of English

The last time I pestered Eliza-

betli Isidd to invite Taylor Branch

to speak in the Fondren Librai"y

lecture series, I blurted out that

his Pulitzer Prize-wdnning history

of the civil rights movement, Part-

ing the Waters: America in the King

Years 1954-1963, was the very best

book I had ever read. It was a

claim that astonished even me.

After all, for forty years I have

been a professor of English at

Rice and have read more than

my shai'e of the literary master-

pieces of the ages; and, besides, I

know that Parting the Waters did

not even make the Modern Li-

brary list of the one hundred best

works of non-fiction of the twenti-

eth centirry. Still, in my heart of

hearts, it was a claim diat for me
had the ring of Uaith. I can think

of no book I have read, that more
deeply informed, stin'ed, and en-

thralled me, no book I can re-

member diat kept me so wide

Bv the

awake night after night undl I

had avidly finished reading die

last of its thousand pages.

That it is a masterful telling

—

eloquent, richly detailed, sus-

penseful, compelling—goes with-

out sa)'ing. But unquestionably it

is what is so greatly told, its great

subject, die tianscendent moral

event of my lifetime, the civil

rights movement, especially in its

earliest phase, diat gives Parting

the Waters its

tiiie grandeur.

Parting the Wa-

ters seems to me
a book that ev-

ei^y American

should read,

both those who
would learn

about this in-

comparable

episode in our

history and

those who
would relive it.

For diose of

us conditioned

to look back

upon those

years, 1954-

1963, through

the mists of

memory as an

overcoming by

black and white

together in the

words of die

old anthem of

the civil rights

movement. Parting the Waters pro-

vides a needed reminder of the

extent to which the major events

in the civil rights movement, es-

pecially during that crucial first

phase were almost exclusively

black undertakings: the Mont-

gomery bus boycott, the earliest

sit-ins, and the perilous voter-reg-

istration drives in Mississippi (the

most notable exception probably

being the freedom rides ^vhere

blacks and whites did work in

concert, sharing the danger and

often the beatings, as they tested

those court and regulator)' rul-

of

PARTING
THE -
WATERS
AMERICA IN THE
KING YEARS
1954-63 ^

Wni
fiuUl"

ijMUk
*,-- >^.Va-

T A Y L OR BR A N C H

ings that had ostensibh' man-

dated the integration of facilities

used in interstate ti'ansportation)

.

Accordingly, die Que heroes of

The Flyleaf 14



Parting the Waters are, by and

large, Mrican j\mericans, most of

them little remembered and

largely imsung now, with names

like Diane Nash, Amzie Moore,

James Lawson, men and women
who probably desene monu-
ments in diose cities and towns in

Mississippi, Alabama, Tennessee

and throughout the South to

which they finally brought the

fieedom and uaie jtistice that

were the promise of .\merica.

Most especially diere is Robert

Moses, about whom those I rec-

ommend reading Parting the Wa-

ters never fail to speak of with any-

thing less than re\erence, a

Har\'ard-nained philosopher

whose fearlessness and bravery

awed even those other heroes of

the civil rights movement who
endured jail, beatings and at-

tempts on their lives for their

great cause. Above all, there is

the book's titular hero, Martin

Ludier King, the black Moses

who parted die waters, not by su-

pernatural agency (though he

might have believed so), but by

his wisdom, foresight, and un-

daunted courage.

But the chronicling of this

first phase of the civil rights

movement does not offer much
in which white Americans can

take pride or even find comfort.

To be sure, there were some
white Americans who sei^ved and

abetted the civil rights move-

ment from the beginning, but

these earliest supporters were

largely, as Branch characterizes

them, "eccentrics of assorted va-

rieties—pietists, incendiaries,

one-worlders. Communists, and

other ideologues," with King's

task "to distinguish between

kooks and quixotics of promise."

More numerous and far more
politically powerful were the vil-

lains of the piece, Ross Barnett,

George Wallace, Bull Connor,

placing state-mandated obstacles

in the way of eveiy step towards

integration and giving tacit sanc-

tion to the violence and terror

that consumed the Sotuh during

these vears—the Birmingham
police, for example, granting the

Klan fifteen unmolested minutes

in the Birmingham terminal

when the bus carrying the free-

dom riders rolled in. Still luore

saddening though is the indiffer-

ence and apathy of most white

Aiuericans at this great moment
of inoral struggle, with no figure

more dishearteningly apathetic

and indifferent, more wanting in

necessaiy courage than John F.

Kennedy, his course time and

time again determined by what

he perceived to be his political

interest in carrying the SotUh in

the 1964 election, his temporiz-

ing and trimming reinforced by

the cautions of the clearly racist

and seemingly delusional J.

Edgar Hoover, hideed, no judg-
ment seems harsher than that

delivered on Kennedy in the fi-

nal pages of Parting the Waters.

Acknowledging the irony that by

his assassination and the mourn-

ing that followed, Kennedy "ac-

quired the Lincolnesqtie mantle

of a unifying crusader who had

bled against the thorn of race,"

Branch makes clear it was a

mantle imdesened, "the best

spirit of Kennedy" being "largely

absent from the racial delibera-

tions of his presidency." I hope

that all ofyou will take the op-

portunity to read this truly won-

derful book.

continuedfrom page 9

mously the Congressional

Medal of Honor for hero-

ism in the Vietnam War.

The captain of the ship

had called Mary to tell her

the ship would be decom-

missioned in 2002 and to

invite her to the ceremony

that would take place on
that occasion. Almost as

an afterthought it seemed,

he invited her to make the

short trip on the vessel,

and she was thrilled to ac-

cept. I was glad to hear

that an arm of our Armed
Services would treat so

considerately the family of

one who had made such a

sacrifice for his country.

Mary tells me that from

her experience such treat-

ment is not the exception,

but the rule.

Mary Bixby has her

work cut out for her. Else-

where in this edition you

will read in an article by

Kent Anderson about the

ambitious plans for a great

new library at Rice, and
the tens of millions of dol-

lars that must be raised to

make it happen. Maiy,

however, has in her time

at Rice only increased the

confidence in those with

whom she has worked that

she is uniquely qualified

to help Chuck Henry and
others make good things

happen for the new li-

brary. As well, she has in-

creased the numbers of

Friends of Fondren who
want to help her succeed.

Spring 2001



Horton Foote Will Give 2001 Friends' Lecture

BvAjsNE RlBBLE

The Friends of Fondren Li- publish a follow-on, Beginnings. among others of his dramas?

brary is pleased to announce Mr. Foote has given audi-

that noted playwright and au- ences memorable characters

thor Horton Foote will give the and situations. Who could for

annual Distinguished Guest Lee- get "The Trip to Bountiful,"

ture on Sunday, September 16,

2001, at Stude Hall, Alice Pratt

Brown Hall at 5:00 p.m..

Accolades seem to follow

Mr. Foote. His plays, two dozen

in all, have been produced on
Broadway, off-Broadway, off-off-

Broadway and at many regional

theaters. Skillful at constructing

screenplays, he received an

Emmy for dramatizing William

Faulkner's The Old Man and an

Academy Award for Best

Screenplay of Harper Lee's To

Kill A Mockingbird. His own
"Tender Mercies" won another

Oscar for Best Original Screen-

play, as well as the Writer's

Guild Award for Best Screen-

play

Mr. Foote received the

Pulitzer Prize in drama for "The

Young Man from Atlanta." Add
to that honor the Writer's Guild

of America Lifetime Achieve-

ment Award, and the U.S. Presi-

dential National Medal of Arts

last December.

Houstonians can attend the

first performances of Mr.

Foote 's play "The Carpetbag-

gers' Children" in Jvme at the

Alley Theatre.

Beyond playwriting, Mr.

Foote has written a memoir,

Farewell, published in 1999. In

November 2001 Scribners will

Plan to join the Friends for this

memorable opportunity to lis-

ten and to interact with Texas

native son, Horton Foote.
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Book Sale Scheduled for Fall

BY K\REN Hess Ro(;ers

The Friends of Fondren biennial book sale will be held October 26, 27, and 28 this fall in the

Grand Hall, Rice Memorial Center. The decision was made last year to hold the book sale evei"y

other year so that we coidd offer the best possible selection of new and used books to our customers.

A fall book drive wa.s held in October of 2000 at Star Motor Cars and many handsome and interest-

ing books were received. We are still soliciting books so that the next book sale will be the biggest

and best ever. Every kind of book, in good condition, is welcome: fiction, non-fiction, hardback or

paperback. We thank you in advance for finding another home for certain items: sets of old encyclo-

pedias, magazines, books damaged by insects or dirt, outdated technical books, outdated directories,

catalogs, and damaged or yellowed paperbacks, as these do not sell.

The sale will be open on Friday for the first time in order to give campus staff and faculty an op-

portvmity to browse through the extensive inventoiy Prices will be $2 for hardbacks and 50 cents for

paperbacks with a special "Better Books" section of individually priced volumes. Keep your eye out

for your invitation to the members-only preview party!

We are still actively collecting books for the upcoming sale. Book drop-off information follows:

Star Motor Cars at 7000 Katy Road
Monday-Saturday between 9:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m,

Call 713-868-6800 if you need directions.

Many thanks to Lee and Glenn Seureau for

generously sharing this storage space and for the

assistance of their employees.

We extend our thanks to all who have

supported the Friends' book sales and re-

cent book drive. With your help we will

have another successful sale!

For more information, contact

the Friends of Fondren Library at

713-348-5157 or mjulian@rice.edu
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Friends of Fondren Library

October 1, 2000 - February 28,

2001

We luelcome thefollowing neiu

members:

Sponsors
Hoo Shang and Nahid T. Guilak

Michael A. Muirhead
Mrs. T.J. Wray

Contributors
Abass Alamnehe
Missy Guido Allen

Leif Anderson
James and Kathy Aixidiacono

Vadim and Libi Lebel Barg

Annette Beasley

Robert and Jan Benjamin
Sadie Gwin Blackburn

Stephane Roy and Therese Blais

Nedone Brantley

Alicia E. and Ed Brantley

Sebastian Corbacho and Valerie

Browne
Scott R. and Stacey L. Butler

Dr. and Mrs. Jon Catiley

Henry and Wendy Chan
ChingT Liang and Stephen
Chang

Carol Ann Chretien

Joseph Michael Clay

Miklos Csuros and Katherine

Collin

Paula E. Hahn andJohn
Cornetta

Scott Corron
Patsy Cravens

Charlotte Joyce Crook
Art and Tamea Dula
Marianne and Aiidrew

Duncanson
Dave and Prem Dutta

Jim Dennard and Meryl Ettelson

Jeff Garrett

Archie Pizzini and Peggy Ghozali

Steven F. and Joan F. Gilliland

Rita and Joel Gillmeister

Anna and George Golka

W. Blair and Margaret Haworth

Jack and Alexandra Herger

James N. Willis and Lynda Hoang
Ray Ahrens and Trish Hoffman
James L. and Julie Fondren
Hudson

Xhemal and Drita Kaculi

Leonidas Kappos
Keny Keck
Todd B. Kimberlain

Vincent K. and Mabel Lee Lo
Consuelo Manna
Joseph McNally

John A. Moretta

Toby K. Orr
Louise Peck
Stephanie Perkins

Mr. and Mrs. Theodore J.

Pfister, Jr.

Allison R. Piper

Julian andjanann Pittman

Patrick Ragland
Randy W. and Kelly M. Ray
Dr. Alan Jay Richard

Doug and Kristy Rofheart

Dr. Joshua H. Rosenfeld

Gordon Black and Leslie Adcox
Sanderson

Myriam Sarrazola

William Schwenker
Mario Perez and Karen Scott

Christopher Gallagher and Gina
Shaub

Sara Shayegi

Jane King Sloane

Scott Smith
Eileen and Richard Stade

Carol J. andJames C. Terry

Krista Stephan-Ward
Janette Tingle

Maria Vann
K.S. and Srimahalakshmi
Viswanathan

Dalibor J. Vucko\'ic

Rebecca Walker
Katherine Wallace

Kenneth and Gina Waterman

Kathy Welch

Joe C. White
Ilham and Ridha Yahia

Recent Alumni
Maria L. Anderson
Jeff Caves

Erich Peche Esparza

Joseph Goetz

Dr. Heather Kopecky
Bi7an Lane
Laura Mize
Edward T. Mickelson and Marie
Nguyen-Mickelson

Erin and Daniel Sandler

H. Marshall Wolfe

Sunday Yokubaitis

In addition thefollowing have

upgraded their membership in the

Friends:

Mrs. George T. Barrow
Marion Knox Barthelme
Mr. and Mrs. George C. Blytas

David and Bett}' Beard
Logan and Julie Browning
Dr. Albert Chan
Jonathan and Barbara Day
Mr. and Mrs. James H.

Depenbrock
Dr. and Mrs. Eric F. Drake
Connie Ericson

Harold T. Ganshirt

Mr. and Mrs. Mac W.
Hancock, III

William Howze andjeanette

Dixon
Mike and Pam Reiland

Dr. Paula Sanders

Mn and Mrs. Glenn E. Seureau

David R. andJoanne E. Simms
Ilya A. Tertyshny

William V. Ward
Mrs. Eugene Winograd
Dr. and Mrs. John E. Wolf, Jr.

Dr. and Mrs. Barry P. Wood
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Gifts to Fondren Library

October 1, 2000 -

February 28, 2001

In-kind Gifts

Tuncav Babali

George Cochnim
Richard D. Culbertson

Dr. Ian Duck
Frost National Bank
BrotherJerome Heard
Dr. Laura F. Hodges
Marc Linder

Journal of Southern HistoiT

Department
Donald Mandicli

Cornelius McNalh'
Susan V. Sample
Michael Winkler

Dr. Stephen Zeff

Money Gifts

Donald andjocelyn Blair

Warren Gillespie, Jr.

Shirley L. Haniner
Ruth Exelyn Kelly

Mr. and Mrs. J. Richard Luna
Dr. Clyde C. Mayo
Oscar M. Palmer, Jr.

Barbara Shreffler

Simone Singer and Elliot

Weissbliuh Philanthropic Fiuid

Gifts in Honor of/
given by

Nancy and Bill Akers

On their Anniversary

Franz and Frances Brotzen

Ann Pierce Arnett

Nancy Moore

Philip Syng Boehm
Elzbieta Sklodowska

Elva Kalb Dimias
On her 100th Birthday

Helen S. Worden

Elizabeth W. Kidd
Mary Pat and AlikeJulian

Mary Catherine and Bill Miller

On their 50th Wedding
Anniversary

Raymond and Susan Brochstein

Ray and Robert Strange

Da\'id Meyerson
On his birthday

Roberta M Yellin

David Minter

Tom and Mary Ellen Gordon

Jordan Moore
On his Bar mitzvah

The CUffwood School Faculty and

Staff

Edward Oppenheimer
On his Birthday

Margaret and Emory Carl

Gifts in Memory o£/
gii'en by

Mr. and Mrs. J. S. Abercrombie
The George A. Robinson 71'

Foundation

William Bradford Alderman
Dr. Robert K. Blair, Sn

Daisy Ashford
Eleanor B. Calkins

Elizabeth Hill Baird

Joan Baird doner

Cleo Blaylock Barkley

H.D. andJo Yvojine Sullivan

Feme and Harold Hyman

Frank Bearden
Lynette Bishop

The Faculty Wonie7i's Club

Feme and Harold Hyman

F. Fox Benton, Jr.

Sally and Norman Reynolds

Rev. Robert Brigham Bowles, Jr.

Hortense and Steve Dyer

Charles Ritchie Branard
Robert and Susan Estill

Mr. and Mrs. James Branard
E. Blake Anderson

Anne Jones Brice

Lynette Bishop

Robert L. Patten

Hart Brown
Ralph S. O' Connor

George Anna Lucas Burke
Sally and Norman Reynolds

¥. E. Butler

Mr and Mrs. Jon Madsen

Angelo N. Castanza

Susan Castanza

Mary Margaret Cain

RutheM. Wilson

Steve Chazanow
Eliza Lovett Randall

Elizabeth Chenoweth
Mr and Mrs. Charles F. Sullivan

Winona Clardy

Sally and Norman Reynolds

Lydia Smith Conklin

Mr and Mrs. John E. Joiner
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James E. Cree
David Y. Cumiingham

Nancy Boggs Dickson

Dr. Gloria and Dr. Wiley Biles

Denise Gaskin

Callie Kamaras

George H. Scott

Mary B. Scott

Frank Curtis Dill

Dr. Robert K. Blair, Sr

Alice F. Gage

Mr and Mrs. WendelD. Ley

Nancy Dixon
Kate Pogiie

Edmond K. Doak
Jack and Kay RatJiburn

La Nelle Donaldson
CJia n dler Davidson

Wilfred Sellers Dowden
Robert L. Patten

Ralph Emerson Du Mont
Fondren Library StaffAssociation

Mineth Ellis

Ruthe M. Wilson

Corinne Fields

Ann Criswell

Lisa Strawn Foley

Mr. and Mrs. John D. Koester

Pattie Bailey Francisco

Ralph S. O'Connor

Ruthe M. Wilson

Martha Bartels Lilliott

Greenwood
Ortrud L. Much

Edward W. Haggarty

The Friends ofFondren Library Great

Books Group

Maurine Leonard Hartung
Ruth and Morris Broionlee

Oscar Newton Hibler, Jr.

Anna L. Madsen
Mary Margaret Mayfield

Fdward B. Mayo

David Stewart Howard, Jr.

Jim and Mary Lou Douglas

Hugh M. Ghorndey

Violet Stephen Jackson
Dr Robert K Blair, Sr.

H. Blandin Jones
Anonymous
EricJ. Bisson

Mr and Mrs. Carl B. Campbell

Chandler Davidson and Sharon

Plummer
Bill and Kay Farrar

Cindy Farrar

Lucille P. Fultz

Jim. and Gail Glass

Bill and Nancy Halden

Martha Lask andJonathan Harinon

Barbara and Ian Johns

Lee and Riki Kobayashi

Jean andJack McCaine
Del and Beverly Park

Sara M. Peterson

Elizabeth D. Williams

Helen S. Worden

Lebbeus C. Kemp, Jr.

Mr and Mrs. W.J. Coppoc

Roger H. Jenswold and Company,

Inc.

Erma McCray
Betty and Mike Neumann
Claude G. Rives, IV
Mr. and Mrs. Louis D. Spaiv, Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert F. Strange

Earle and Elaine Wright

C. Edward Knox
Gary, Denise, and Travis Fischer

Christopher Lester Lappala
E. Blake Anderson

Jamie Daughtry

Barbara and Ed Kile

Lucy Wilber Olson

Sally Wilber Pina

Donna, Don, and Walter Price

Fischer Schalles, Inc.

Ross and Donna Spicer

Mr. and Mrs. John M. Suman
Juanita Walker

Kay Kerr Walker

Burke Windham

Van L. Lawrence
Camilla G. Laiorence

MaryJane Leavesley

Mr and Mrs. James W. Woodruff

Constance Belle Baird Linbeck
Scdly and Norman Reynolds

Bernece Neilan Luhnow
Jean Herrington

Raymond Snead Mank
Gus and Kay Schill

Annie and Lloyd Friedman
Raymond and Susan Brochstein

Marian Frost Keenan
Carolyn Conway Adams

Bernard Edward McMaster
Lee and Riki Kobayashi

Lloyd Friedman
Mr. and Mrs. Ferdinand K. Levy

Rose Keeper
Edward B. Mayo

Bonnie Gray Miller

Eugenia Hare Atmar
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Monica A. Odermann
Barbara Bennett Willis

Charlotte Phelan

Sara M. Peterson

Virginia and Bob Peden
Billye and Neal Heaps

Herbert Crawford "Pitt" Pittman

Mr. and Mrs. John E. fo/ner

Peter Poiilos

Mr and Mrs. Andreiv Delaney

Sedalia 'Cyd" Piudy
Frances and Franz Brotzen

Marjorie and Alan Chapman
Margaret Field Norbeck

Lara L. Teague

Jeanette and King Walters

Helen S. Worden

Christine Brewer Ross

Susan and Raymond Brochstein

Audrey H. Schoenfield

AlbertJerome Russell

Lynette Bishop

Jane Ryba
Elsa and Roy Horlock

E. S. "Sammy" Sansom
Hobby Family Foundation

Joy Schlesinger

Mr. and Mrs. George L. Church

Mary Allen Severance

Millicent and Frank Shelden

Ben Gardner Sewell

Mr and Mrs. Fhomas D. Anderson

Dr. and Mrs. William K. Broion

Eliza Lovett Randall

J. Edwin Smith
Cha ndler Davidson

Thomas D. Smith
Robert L. Patten

Daniel Justin Stark

Susan and Raymond Brochstein

Sally and Norman Reynolds

Nelson Steenland

Eliza Lovett Randall

Marilyn Landsberg Steiner

H. Russell Pitman

Rice University Resource Development

Division

Maxine Curtiss Stout

Salh^ and Norman Reynolds

Howard Tellef Tellepsen

Raymond and Susan Brochstein

H.J. Thywissen

Anonymous
AlysonJ. Conover

Nynke Dekker

Dr. and Mrs. John K. Dozier

Jerry and Roioena Mohn
Joseph H. Thyiuissen

Maya Thywissen

Mr. and Mrs. A.S. Veletsos

Mr and Mrs. Jack M. Webb

Pat and Frank Zumwalt

Erma L. Turner
Hanzen College

John T. King

Ransford Chapter No. 155

Barbara Bennett Willis

Mary Voswinkel

Lynette Bishop

Mary Mclntire

Robert L. Patten

Virginia Scale Watt and
Charles Hansell Watt, III

.S'. /. and Susie Morris

Ann Daniel Webster
Mr and Mrs. fames W. Woodruff

Bertha Weil

Scdly and Norman Reynolds

E. Carson Williams, MD
S. L and Susie Alorris

Mr and Mrs. Robert F. Strange

Ben B. Turner, [r

Eiila Goss Wintermann
iVIary and Evans Atuiell

Lida A. Edmundson
Ah. and Mrs. Thomas W. Ford

Velma Fordtran

Mr and Mrs. W. B. Pieper and
Family

Mrs. Ray Strange

Mrs. Edgar Goss Townes

Stie Green Woolley

Laura andJohn McCulley
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<h^..,«^5» Membership

Membership in the Friends of Fondren Library is open to everyone. It is not an alumni organization. Member-
ship contributions are as follows:

Recent AlumnK 1-5 years since graduation from Rice) $10

Contributor. $50

Sponsor $100

Patron $250

Benefactor $500

Library FeUow $1,000

Members of the Friends receive The Flyleaf-awA invitations to special programs and events sponsored by the

Friends. Members who are not already faculty or staff of the university receive library privileges. A maximum of

four books may be checked out for a period of 28 days, and a photo ID is required. Members must be at least 18.

Checks for membership contributions should be made out to the Friends of Fondren Library and mailed to Rice

University, Friends of Fondren Library MS 245, P.O. Box 1892, Houston, Texas 77251-1892, along with yoin- pre-

ferred name and address listing and home and business phone numbers. Under Internal Revenue Service Guide-

lines the estimated value of the benefits received is not substantial; therefore the full amount of your gift is a de-

ductible contribution.

Gifts 3.nd, MGmOri^ls PrOSrillll -^^^^ university Friends of The Fondren Library—MS# 245
^ P.O. Box 1892 Houston, Texas 77251-1892

In memory of In honor of On occasion of

Name

Event or Occasion

Please send an acknowledgment to:

Name

Address

City

State/ Zip

This spacefor contributor:

Name

Address

City

State /Zip

Under Internal Revenue Service Guidelines the estimated value of the benefits received is not substantial: therefore thefull amount of

your ^ft is a deductible contribution. The average book costs $50. All donations are greatly appreciated.

The Flvleaf 22





Looking Ahead
Mark your calendars noiufor upcoming Friends ofFondren Library events.

May 22, 2001
The Friends ofFondren Annual Meeting will be Tuesday, May 22, 2001, at Cohen House.

The evening will begin with a reception, followed by a dinner and program, featuring Dn
Charles Henry who will speak on "Transforming Space: The New Library at Rice University."

September l6, 2001
Horton Foote, Distinguished Guest Lecture in Stude Hall, Alice

Pratt Brown Hall at 5:00 p.m.

The Flyleaf
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